DRAFT

HORNING PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 05 November 2012
At 7pm in St Benet’s Hall
Present: Cllr D Turpin (in the Chair), P Iddon, P Bourke, P Kibler, B Ives, G Evans, H James, C Moore District Cllr McGoun, County Cllr Rice and the Clerk, P Fyans.  Four Parishioners were in attendance.

1. Apologies for Absence and accepted: Cllrs Storey and Wilson.  

2. Declarations of Interest:  Cllr James declared an Interest in a Planning matter regarding a Tree Preservation Order on a property adjacent to and her own property.
3. To approve Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 01 October 12.  Draft Minutes, having been circulated, had 3 amendments made.  These amendments were unanimously agreed and signed by the Chairman.  

4. Matters arising from the minutes (not elsewhere on the Agenda); 
4.1 (4.3 from minutes dated 01 Oct), The Clerk confirmed he had not received any correspondence back from either Mitchells and Butler or LCP in respect of the letter sent by the Chairman.  The Clerk was requested to re-send, but this time to the Company Secretary of Mitchells and Butler and again to LCP. 
4.2 The Meeting was informed that nothing had been received about the possible re-siting of the re-cycling bins to the Ferry Inn car park. 
4.3 (5.15 from Minutes dated 01 Oct), Cllr Evans confirmed he had been passed the Allotment Holder details and file.  Unfortunately circumstances did not allow an agreed Meeting between Cllr Evans and the Clerk to take place.  It is hoped this Meeting will take place before the Dec Meeting.  It was also agreed that although the possible funding from the Community Construction Fund is not relevant for the Playground Equipment project, it could possibly be suitable for a water supply for the allotments.  This will be investigated further by the Clerk and Cllr Evans. 
4.4 (an item raised during the public forum from Minutes dated 01 Oct).  The Council were informed that a visit had been made to the War Memorial and was in a fit and tidy condition ready for the forthcoming Remembrance Day service.  It was discussed and unanimously agreed to remove the Wreath laid at Christmas following the Service.

4.5 (13 from Minutes dated 01 Oct).  Cllr Turpin confirmed that in excess of 30 letters had been sent to local businesses requesting a possible donation towards the cost of the Diamond Jubilee Noticeboard.  The Clerk confirmed he was in receipt of 2 donations to date (£100 from Mr L Funnell, Ferry Marina and £50 from Horning Marine Services. Mr M Tinge has also kindly pledged £30). 

4.6 (5.1 from Minutes dated 01 Oct), PCSO Bennett confirmed that if the Council wished to be represented at the SNAP Meetings (the next being at Tesco, Stalham at 1930 on 26 Nov 12) she would happily make the necessary arrangements.  The Clerk was requested to confirm that Cllr James would be in attendance.

5. Correspondence:
5.1 PCSO Bennett submitted the following report, 14 calls have been received from the Horning area since the last Meeting, 3 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 2 calls for concerns of safety, 3 reports of a road traffic collision, 1 report of a fraud, 4 calls for information purposes and 1 report of a theft.  As a result of these calls there was 1 reported crime, the theft of a flag and rope from a garden on Petersfield Drive.  This was stolen overnight on 12/13 Oct.  In comparison in the same period last year there were 2 reported crimes, 1 theft and 1 assault.  PCSO Bennett hoped to attend in person but if duties don’t allow she sent her apologies in advance.
5.2. The Broads Authority (BA) Planning Dept forwarded a response to a Parishioner who had complained over the current building work being undertaken in Lower St.  Discussion on this matter followed with the letter being handed to Cllr James Chairman of the Planning Committee and County Cllr Rice for their reference.    
5.3. County Cllr Rice informed the Council that he had recently attended a road traffic collision at the A1062 junction with Church Rd and onwards to School Rd.  The major contributory factor was mud on the road.  He confirmed that Highways had been informed and that the farmer Mr Kittle had been contacted.  Mr Kittle had agreed to brush the road clear.
5.4. Mr Scott Martin from North Norfolk District Council responded reference the probable increase in the emptying and collection of dog waste from the red bins around the Parish for 2013/14.  The Council are in full agreement that this cost uses a substantial slice of the annual Parish budget so with this in mind it was unanimously agreed that Cllrs Bourke and District Cllr McGoun liaise on this matter reporting back at the Dec Meeting with any proposals to reduce this cost.  .
5.5. NCC Highways have appointed Mr S Briggs as the new engineer for the area taking his post in the New Year.  Mr P Reilly is moving to a different post at County Hall, this was noted but the Council were very grateful to Mr Reilly during his time as the Highways Engineer for Horning.  He was extremely helpful and considerate to the requests made by the Council. 
5.6. The Broad Authority are seeking Applications for new members of the Broads Authority.  This was noted.  
5.7. Mr C Boakes Chairman of both the Organising Committee for the Boat show and the Village Fete Committee has requested permission for the use of Parish Council land for next years Events.  This correspondence was been placed as an Agenda item for discussion later at this Meeting.
5.8. NCC Highways Dept have made improvements to their online reporting system.  This was noted.  
5.9. NorfolkAlc are holding an Autumn Seminar at Sandringham on 07 Nov 12 and their AGM at County Hall on 08 Nov 12.  Both these dates were noted.   
6.   Planning; Cllr James Planning Sub-Committee Chairman gave the following report;
Note of Planning group Meeting held on Wednesday 31st October 2012 
Present: Hilary James, Peter Iddon
Apologies: Rodney Storey, Geoff Evans 
For consideration
BA /2012/0307/FUL
Creation of private moorings – riverbank opposite New Inn
Approved
To include comment to Broads Authority to consider the availability of adequate off road parking for the users of these moorings in order not to exacerbate the current problems of long term parking on the Staithe 
BA2012/0299/FUL
The Pyramids – proposed quay heading across mouth of old mooring and backfilling with material dredged form adjoining moorings and widening of same
Approved 
N Norfolk TPO – land at rear of Cedar Close
Decision whether to confirm – site visit 1st November
Cllr James declared an interest as part of this TPO affects my property.
Cllr Dick Turpin and District Cllr Barbara McGoun attended the site visit 
Decision notices
N Norfolk 
Decision notice re erection of single storey rear extension 8a Hillside Rd
Permit with conditions 
BA Decision notice re tree works at Locketts 36 Lower St – to pollard yew - consent 
BA Enforcement notice x 2 

Ferry Inn - refrigeration trailer, erection of fence and trellis. 

7.   Finance: 

Payments – 

Clerks remuneration Oct 12           £320.44 – 20% tax (£64.09)       £256.35
Mileage                                           38 miles @ £0.45                          £17.10

Expenses photo copies 83 @ 10p per copy                                          £8.30    £281.75 

Tinge Inv 10/2012 Litter Picking                                                                         £130.20
CGM Ground Maintenance Oct                                                                           £81.80 
Smith Gore 2 x £194                                                                                          £388.00
East Anglian Air Ambulance Donation from Garage Sale                                  £93.31
Nancy Oldfield Trust Donation from Garage Sale                                               £93.30
All the above payments were unanimously approved.
Receipts
6 monthly precept instalment                                                                         £7250.00

Horning Village Fete                                                                                        £300.00

Geoffrey Watling Trust                                                                                    £2000.00
Community Account as at 24 Oct 2012                                                        £17915.26
Business Saver Account as at 24 Sep 2012                                                   £4080.29
At the recent Finance Meeting it was unanimously agreed to set the 2013/14 precept at £14,000 for the        year, the Council were pleased to be able to reduce the figure by £500 from this current year. 

Cllr Turpin confirmed that the Diamond Jubilee Noticeboard had been ordered at a cost of £2171.00 + VAT had been ordered with installation sometime in Feb 2013.

8.  Report by the Asset Management Committee: Cllr Bourke, Chairman of the Asset Management Committee gave the following report.
8.1. The hedges along Mill Hill and Pinewood Drive have now been cut and our thanks have been extended to Robert Kittle for carrying out the task. He does save the council a huge amount of money by doing this and we are very grateful.
8.2. The trim trail has had its bolts tightened. The expanding and contracting of the wood in the extreme weather conditions had been the cause of the problem.
8.3. The ‘Big Clean Up’ of the playing field was a great success and 4 large builders sacks of rubbish and vegetation were extracted. Thank you to all who helped. It is certainly an improvement.
8.4. The white lines have been re-painted on the steps to Lower Street. The steps were closed off for a day and the Council hope this did not cause too much inconvenience.
8.5.  The Council are happy to accommodate a recent request for a bench by the river as a bench is needed on the playing field and one with no-name can be moved up to make room for the new one. The council unanimously agreed to the request and the Clerk was requested to contact the enquirer quoting the cost including £250 one off payment for the up keep.
8.6. The Table Tennis Table was installed on Tuesday 25th September. This needs to be added to the asset register and the insurance cover needs to be for £3000.  With unanimous council approval it is hoped to an official launch day on Saturday13th October at 11 O’clock. We aim to invite EDP and Active Norfolk as well as the village residents. All children will be given a bat free of charge. Refreshments will be provided and hopefully we can get some competitions going.
8.7. More good news! We have been successful with our application to the Geoffrey Watling Charity and have been granted £2000 for play equipment. With the remaining money from the previous project plus the VAT refund and this grant we have £4985.28 which is enough to purchase the play train at a cost of £3470.  The council unanimously approved that to go ahead with the Council paying the VAT as it can be claimed back within the month.
9. To adjourn the Meeting to allow members of the public to speak: The Chairman closed the Meeting at 19.40 to allow each member of the public present an opportunity to speak (5 minutes per person).  The Council was reminded of the up-coming local business open day on 08 Dec.  Comment was made about 2 white vans continually parked on the Village Green Staithe.  It is thought that both belong to owners from the other side of the river.  This problem and that of a disabled parking spot will be discussed when the Parking sub Committee meet.     The Meeting re-opened at 19.42.
10. To review the Litter Picking Contract due for tender Nov 2012.  It was agreed to review this Contract on an annual basis but the Council were unanimous in agreeing to keep Mr Tinge as their preferred Contractor offering him the opportunity to continue on the same contract for the forthcoming year.  Mr Tinge did have reservations about emptying a green bin which had red bin dog waste in, but as this was not illegal it was agreed to place signs on the bin asking people to refrain from putting waste of that type in the green bin.  The Council were insistent that Mr Tinge continue to empty all bins as per the contract.  The Council also agreed to Invoice the Brewery for £300 per quarter for the removal of litter from their Swan Car Park.    
11. To discuss Flood Warden cover for 4 to 6 months.  The current Flood Warden will not be able to fulfil this role over the coming months so Cllr Kibler is happy to cover the position until he is fit and able to continue. 
12. To discuss correspondence requesting use of Council areas for the Boat Show and Village Fete in 2013.  The Chairman of the Village Fete Committee and the Boat Show Organising Committee, Mr Colin Boakes has requested the use of Parish owned areas for the events in 2013.  The Council were unanimous in approving the request for the Village Fete and again were unanimous for support of the Boat Show but only if a comprehensive Risk assessment is submitted to the Council prior to the Event. 
13. To confirm Council commitments for the upcoming Remembrance Service.  It was unanimously agreed that Cllr Turpin would represent the Council at the Service.  The Clerk confirmed that the wreath had been ordered.

14. To discuss the possibility of installing a Cycle Rack in the Parish.  The Council are prepared to discuss this matter further but no suitable location was suggested.  It was agreed to place an article in the ‘Reach’ to see if any feedback comes from the Parishioners.

15.  To discuss the editorial situation of the Horning Reach.  The Council was informed that Mr Peter Palmer would be taking over as the new editor of the ‘Reach’.
16. To Receive District/County Matters.  Both District Councillor McGoun and County Cllr Rice have serious concerns at the severe flooding at the Ferry Inn Car Park.  Both feel that something could be wrong with past planning decisions and District Cllr McGoun intends to do some more investigation.  Cllr Rice has also taken photos and he also intends to take the issue up with the relevant Planning Authorities.  Cllr Rice confirmed that the possible change of speed limit on the A1062/Ropes Hill stretch of road is on the forward plan so could possibly happen in the next couple of years.  Cllr Rice informed the Council that he intends to visit Horning accompanied with the new Highways Engineer so both parties can be introduced.   
17. Items for the next Agenda.
Feedback from the NNDC Coastal Forum
Better Mobile phone signals

Car Parking

Positioning of dog bins
18. Date and time of next Meeting: The Meeting of the Parish Council 7pm, 03 Dec 2012, St                Benets Hall, 

